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in  southern  California  has  occurred  in  bays,
estuaries  and  marshlands  (Wicksten  1 984a).

Kingsley   originally   referred   his   specimen
to  A.  clamator.  This  common  species  is  well
represented   in   collections.   To   determine   if
A.   barbara   might   be   misidentified   among
such  material,   I   examined  all   of  the  speci-

mens of  ^.  clamator  in  the  collections  of  the
Allan   Hancock   Foundation.   These   1030
specimens  have  been  taken  throughout  the
entire  geographic  and  bathymetric  range  of
the  species,  and  include  individuals  of  both
sexes  and  a  wide  range  of  sizes.

When  examining  the  specimens  of  A.  cla-
mator, I  looked  for  the  differences  which

Lockington  (1878)  indicated  as  different  be-
tween A.  barbara  and  A.  clamator:  the  pro-

portions of  the  articles  of  the  carpus  of  the
second  pereopod  and  absence  of  spines  from
the  basicerite  and  men  of  the  third-fifth  pe-
reopods.   The  proportions  of   the  carpal   ar-

ticles vary  slightly  and  can  be  difficult  to
measure   exactly   without   a   micrometer.
Supposedly,  in  A.  barbara,  the  first  two  seg-

ments of  the  carpus  of  the  second  pereopod
are  equal  in  size,  while  in  A.  clamator,  the
first  segment  is  1.3  x  as  long  as  the  second
(Kim  &  Abele  1988).  Such  a  slight  difference
probably   could   be   easily   confused,   and   is
not  a  useful  character  for  distinguishing  be-

tween two  species.
Of  the  1030  specimens  of  A.  clamator  that

I  examined,  a  spine  was  absent  from  at  least
one  basicerite   in   14   specimens.   In   10,   the
spine  was  absent  on  the  right  but  present  on
the  left,  and  in  four,  it  was  absent  on  the
left  but  present  on  the  right.  In  addition,  in
three  specimens  the  spine  was  blunt  or  re-

duced on  the  right,  and  in  another  two  it
was  blunt  or  reduced  on  the  left.  In  all,  about
2%  of  individuals  of  A.  clamatorlack  a  spine
on  the  basicerite  on  at   least  one  side.   All
individuals   had  spines   on  the   meri   of   the
posterior  three  pereopods,  but  these  spines
could  be  blunt  in  large  individuals.  Animals
that  were  regenerating  appendages  often  had
abnormally   slender,   spineless   legs.

At  present,  three  valid  species  of  Alpheus

are  known  from  southern  California:  A.  cla-
mator, A.  bellimanus  Lockington  and  A.

californiensis   Holmes   (Wicksten   1984b).
The  major  chelae  of  the  latter  two  species
differ   greatly   in   the  pattern  of   spines  and
sulci   from  those   described   by   Kingsley   for
his  specimen,  so  it   is   unlikely  that  A.   bar-

bara could  have  been  confused  with  either
species.

The   distinction   between   A.   barbara   and
A.  clamator  was  based  on  three  differences.
The  proportions  of  the  segments  of  the  car-

pus of  the  second  pereopod  could  have  been
misinterpreted   without   accurate   measuring
devices:   there   is   little   difference   between
segments   "equal"   and  one  being  1.3   x   as
long  as  the  other.  The  spine  on  the  basicerite
is  missing  in  a  low  proportion  of  the  pop-

ulation of  A.  clamator.  In  a  "damaged"
specimen,   meral   spines   might   be   missing
from  the  posterior  pereopods.

In  the  account  by  Lockington  (1878)   de-
scribing A.  barbara,  there  is  no  evidence

that   Lockington   ever   actually   examined
Kingsley's   specimen.   The   short   description
differentiates   between   A.   clamator,   A.   bel-

limanus and  A.  barbara,  but  provides  no
description  of  the  specimen  except  what  was
reported   by   Kingsley.   Lockington   (p.   472)
ended  the  description  by  stating,  "As  Kings-
ley   had   only   an   imperfect   specimen,   and
does  not  describe  the  rostrum  and  front,  I
cannot  be  sure  that  this  species  belongs  to
this  section"  (of  alpheids).  Based  on  the  de-

scription and  the  evidence  of  variability
within   A.   clamator,   I   suggest   that   Alpheus
barbara   Lockington   is   a   junior   subjective
synonym  of   ^4.   clamator   Lockington.

Snapping  shrimp  of  the  genus  Alpheus  are
known   to   show   considerable   within-species
variation.   The   major   chelae   of   males   and
females  often  differ  in  size  and  shape,  as  do
those   of   juveniles   from  adults.   Widespread
species  also  can  have  regional  variants.  (See,
for  example,  the  discussion  of  A.  floridanus
by  Chace  1972:66;  and  the  remarks  on  vari-

ation in  the  genus  Alpheus  by  Banner  &  Ban-
ner 1982:21.)  Such  within-species  variabil-
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ity  has  confused  systematists  working  on  the
family   and   has   resulted   in   many   species
having   extensive   lists   of   synonyms.

Kim   &   Abele   (1988:21)   treated   A.   bar-
bara  as  a  valid  species  "because  the  absence
of  a  lateral  spine  on  the  basicerite  is  a  quite
distinct  and  important  character."  From  my
study,   it   appears  that   the  presence  of   the
spine  of   the  basicerite  usually,   but   not   al-

ways, is  consistent  within  a  single  species.
I   have  observed  similar   variation  in   spines
on  the  carpal  segments  of  the  major  chelae
of   A.   armillatus   Milne   Edwards   and  A.   ca-
nalis  Kim  &  Abele— most  individuals  of  the
population   have   distinct   spines,   but   a   few
very   large   (and   probably   old)   individuals
have  small  knobs  or  no  spines  at  all.  Anyone
attempting   to   identify   or   describe   alpheids
should  be  cautious  about  using  presence  or
absence  of  spines  alone  as  a  distinguishing
feature  between  species,  especially  when  ex-

amining a  large  or  old  individual.
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PSEUDOTHELPHUSA   GALLOI,   A   NEW
SPECIES   OF   FRESHWATER   CRAB

(CRUSTACEA:   BRACHYURA:   PSEUDOTHELPHUSIDAE)
FROM   SOUTHWESTERN   MEXICO

Fernando   Alvarez   and   Jose   Luis   Villalobos

Abstract.  —A  new  pseudothelphusid  crab  from  the  State  of  Guerrero,  Mexico,
is  described.  Its  affinities  with  four  other  species  present  in  the  Mexican  Pacific
slope  are  discussed.

Since  the  publication  of  Rodriguez'  (1982)
monograph  on  the  Pseudothelphusidae,  two
new  species  belonging  to  the  genus  Pseu-
dothelphusa   have   been   described   (Alvarez
1987,  1989).  The  third  species,  described  in
this  paper,   comes  from  the  State  of  Guer-

rero in  southern  Mexico.  Pseudothelphusa
galloi,  new  species,  lacks  a  defined  marginal
process  on  the  gonopod  like  some  of  its  con-

geners from  the  Pacific  slope  of  Mexico.  This
new   species   was   collected   by   J.   P.   Gallo
while  studying  the  feeding  habits  of  the  river
otter   Lutra   longicaudis   annedectens,   which
feeds  on  this   and  other  freshwater  crusta-

ceans. Types  are  deposited  in  the  Carcino-
logical   Collection,   Instituto   de   Biologia,
Universidad   Nacional   Autonoma   de   Mexi-

co (IBUNAM).

Pseudothelphusa   galloi,   new   species
Fig.  1

Description.  —S\x^Qriov   frontal   border   of
carapace  formed  by  small  tubercles,  divided
medially   by  deep  notch  posteriorly   forming
the   median   groove.   In   frontal   view,   front
inclined   towards   central   portion.   Inferior
frontal  border  well  defined,  formed  by  small
blunt   tubercles,   sinuous   in   frontal   view.
Dorsal   surface   of   carapace   with   deep   me-

dian groove,  narrow  anteriorly,  broader
posteriorly.   Cervical   grooves  slightly   arched,
not  reaching  anterolateral  margin.  Carapace
regions  ill  defined,  gastric  and  branchial  re-

gions elevated;  epigastric  lobes  well  marked.
Area  between  epigastric  lobes  and  superior
frontal   border   inclined   anteriorly.   Antero-

lateral margin  with  9  denticles  between  or-
bit and  cervical  groove,  with  22  to  27  be-

tween cervical  groove  and  epibranchial
region.  Pterygostomian  region  bearing  setae
around   third   maxillipeds.   Ratio   ischium/
exopod  of  third  maxilliped  0.4  to  0.57.  Che-
lipeds  unequal,  fingers  of  major  chelae  gap-

ing, granulated  and  curved.  Palm  of  che-
liped  with  fine  granulation,   becoming  more
dense   dorsally   and   ventrally.

Gonopod  with  well  developed  lateral  lobe,
covering  frontal   portion  of   apical   cavity;   in
cephalic   view   is   roughly   triangular,   ending
in  two  tips.  Superior  margin  of  mesial  pro-

cess  (mesial   crest)   curving   proximally,
forming   a   rounded,   axe-shaped   lobe.   Mar-

ginal process  reduced  to  two  small  bumps,
located   anteriorly   on   mesial   crest.   Apex
cavity  elongated  along  a  caudo-cephalic  axis,
bearing  27  setae  with  terminal  pore  restrict-

ed to  lateral  part  of  cavity.  Caudal  border
thick,   decreasing   in   thickness   laterally.

Material   examined.   —M-Qxico.   Rio   La
Parota,   small   tributary   of   Pinela   River
(16°46'N,   99°13'W)   Municipio   Ayutla   de   los
Libres,   Estado   de   Guerrero;   15   Apr   1985;
J.   P.  Gallo;  1  male  holotype,  c.b.  65.9  mm,
c.l.   39.8   mm;   1   male   paratype,   c.b.   67.8
mm,   c.l.   40.4   mm   (IBUNAM-EM-3479).
Rio   Pinela,   Municipio   Ayutla   de   los   Libres,
Estado  de  Guerrero,  28  Dec  1 983;  J.  P.  Gal-
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